BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 24th April 2013

Present:

	Councillor 
James Hakewill ( Mayor)
	Councillor
Ian Jelley

	
"
Keli Watts (Deputy Mayor)
	
"
Christopher Lamb

	
"
Linda Adams
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
Duncan Bain
	
"
Mary Malin

	
"
Maurice Bayes
	
"
Ellie Manns

	
"
Steve Bellamy
	
"
Paul Marks

	
"
David Bishop
	
"
Cliff Moreton

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
Russell Roberts

	
"
Jonathan Bullock
	
" 
Jan Smith

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	"
David Soans

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Margaret Talbot

	
"
June Derbyshire
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Maggie Don
	"
Derek Zanger

	
"
Jenny Henson
	


	
	


12.C.104
CONDOLENCES

The Mayor made the following announcement: -

A former Mayor and Two former Councillors had died recently.  Letters of condolence had been sent to the next of kin

Les Marsh was Mayor of the Borough in 1981-82.  He was also Justice of the Peace and a Councillor for the Warkton Ward between 1976 and 1999.

Joan Cowell was a Councillor for the Ise Valley and Barton Wards between 1976 and 1987.

Douglas Frampton served on the Council pre the 1974 local government reorganisation.

The Mayor called for a one minute silence for the former Mayor, two former Councillors and Baroness Thatcher, former Prime Minister.
(Councillors Adams, Bishop, Don, George and Manns joined the meeting at 7.10 pm)
12.C.105
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Edwards, Freer, George, Groome, Hollobone, Mills and West.

12.C.106
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 27th February 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor subject to the following amendment:

12.C.103 It was noted that Councillor Brown asked the supplementary question as opposed to Councillor Bellamy
12.C.107
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
12.C.108
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Mayor made the following announcements: -

· The Mayor announced that Great British Beef Week ran from Sunday, 24th April to Sunday, 28th April and was supported by Glebe Farm Tea Room, Rothwell Road, Kettering

· The Mayor reminded members to respond to the Mayor’s Secretary regarding the Mayor-making invitation as soon as possible.

12.C.109
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader of the Council informed Council that Councillor Jan Smith had been appointed to the Community and Leisure Portfolio and wished her well.

He was pleased that planning consent for Kettering East had been completed and agreement had been reached to re cost the S106 agreement preserving all key elements.  Two applications had been received for parcels of land on the site.

12.C.110
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE


None

12.C.111
AMENDMENTS TO THE SCHEME OF DELEGATION TO THE HEAD OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

A report was submitted which sought the approval of Full Council to the changes to the Constitution as set out in the report.

The Portfolio Holder for Planning addressed the Committee and reported that the Planning Committee considered and approved the proposal to amend the Constitution at its meeting on 12th February 2013.  The amendments were recommended for approval by Council at the meeting of the Executive Committee on 13th March 2013.

Supported was expressed for the motion but members felt they  needed to make decisions so as not to put officers in a political position through delegation.

Councillor Lamb proposed and Councillor Malin seconded the motion

Voting for the motion

For 25; Against 0; Not voting 0
RESOLVED
that the amendments to the Constitution to delegate to the Head of Development Services power to take all and any action with regard to planning enforcement matters be approved
12.C.112
INWARD INVESTMENT FROM THE COALITION GOVERNMENT FOR LOCAL INFRASTRUCTURE

It was proposed by Councillor Derek Zanger and seconded by Councillor Ian Jelley that: -

“This council celebrates the record inward investment from the Coalition Government for local infrastructure in Kettering Borough which is enabling us to compete in the Global Race.  This council will continue to lobby for continued investment to ensure we continue to be the fastest growing area in the fastest growing county”.

During debate members made the following points: -

· It was felt that residents expected members to challenge some things that are wrong, not just celebrate things they expect the authority to be good at.

· It was felt that the speed of growth was not in line with local residents’ wishes.

· The A6 Towns were also important, not just the town of Kettering and some members felt the former government should also be thanked for the GAF funding received from them to regenerate the town centre.

· Funding was for growth to cope with extra population and the borough could manage fast growth.

· Investment was welcomed in the borough and members looked forward to investment support in the future.

· It was felt that the council were facing a massive challenge and were succeeding.

· The motion was celebrating investment to the borough.

Members voted on the motion as follows: -

For 20; Against 0; Not voting 5

12.C.113
WELFARE CAP

Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question: -

“Could the relevant portfolio holder please make representation to government to clarify whether those households with one person of pensionable age together with a partner not yet at pensionable age will be subject to the Welfare Cap or will be exempt as is the spirit of the legislation?”

The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows: -


“We are aware of this issue; we are awaiting clarification from the government on this”.

12.C.114
UNDER OCCUPANCY

Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question: -

“Is the relevant portfolio holder ensuring that our customers are getting access to properties so as to downsize if appropriate and therefore hope to avoid the ‘Bedroom Tax’?  Also how many customers have been given access to ‘Discretionary Housing Payments’ to make up the acute shortfall in rental assistance they are receiving?”

The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows: -

“We are not aware of any existence of a Bedroom Tax.  We believe that Councillor West is referring to the spare room subsidy, originally removed by the Labour government for the private sector and now removed from public sector by the Coalition government.

The Council HomeMove project provides advice and practical support for under occupying tenants who wish to move to more suitable accommodation.  Since the scheme started in 2009, 78 households have been helped to downsize.

In addition, we are currently providing a £250 incentive to qualifying tenants who complete a mutual exchange.  A total of 19 households have completed mutual exchanges since October.

In the year 2012/13 105 customers received Discretionary Housing Payments.

12.C.115
SAFE AND AFFORDABLE HOUSING


Councillor Jonathan West asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question: -

The Council is enabling purchase and repair of eight empty homes and to lease and repair another six homes.  Can I support the relevant portfolio holder in this endeavour and trust that this will be the start of a sustained commitment to Kettering Borough Council to provide more safe and affordable housing and to provide other initiatives for growth?”

The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows: -

The Council has submitted a bid to the Homes and Communities Agency (HCA) for funding to purchase and repair eight empty homes and to lease and repair another six homes.  We anticipate that the HCA will make an announcement about funding at the end of May.  We will take this one step at a time.

While we are very happy to hear suggestions from Councillor West; we are very happy with the existing approach.

12.C.116
NATIONAL LIVING WAGE


Councillor Maggie Don asked the Portfolio Holder for Corporate the following question: -

“As Kettering Borough Council is a significant employer in the borough, will the Executive look to lead by example in these hard economic times for low paid workers, and introduce the National Living Wage for these staff, currently set at £7.20 per hour out of London.

The Portfolio Holder for Corporate replied as follows: -

“Like most local authorities, we await the outcome of the latest national pay negotiations which could impact on the pay levels of our lower paid employees.  As such, it is premature to consider this issue at the present time and the Executive have no immediate plans to consider it further.

12.C.117
IMMIGRATION


Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Leader the following question: -

“The Leader promised at the last Council meeting in February to write to me with the detailed plans to cope with an influx of immigration from Romania and Bulgaria which has been highlighted by our MP Philip Hollobone and UKIP.  I do not appear to have received these yet – when will I?”

The Leader replied as follows: -

“I note that Councillor Bullock has recently received a letter.”

Councillor Bullock asked the following supplementary question: -

“I have not received a letter.  I have received an email stating the letter is in the post.  Do you agree with the MP Philip Hollobone that it is a disgrace the Home Office has no plans to count how many come here when restrictions are lifted?”

The Leader replied as follows: -

“As far as Kettering is concerned we have got plans and have to take a calm view of this.”

12.C.118
VIBRANCY OF OUR TOWN CENTRES

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration the following question: -

“On his recent walkabout in Kettering UKIP Leader Nigel Farage noted that there were less shops empty than other towns he had visited.  How are plans going to let the final restaurant and make Kettering even more attractive to the consumer?”

The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration replied as follows: -

“We are always very pleased when visitors notice the vibrancy of our town centres.  The Conservatives long-term vision is delivering results.”

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the following supplementary question: -

“How are plans going to let the restaurant?”

The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration replied as follows: -

“Very well thank you.”

12.C.119
RUSHDEN LAKES DEVELOPMENT

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the Leader the following question: -

“Does the Leader agree with the Northamptonshire County Council Conservatives leaflet which boasts of the Conservative-led campaign to secure the Rushden Lakes development?”

The Leader replied as follows: -

“It would not be appropriate for the Leader to comment on County Council election literature at Full Council.  The Council’s position has always been to comply with Planning Law and the agreed Core Spatial Strategy.”

Councillor Jonathan Bullock asked the following supplementary question: -

“Do you agree with promoting growth at Rushden Lakes?”

The Leader replied as follows: -

“What I do agree with is that we do adhere to rules and are very much in favour of the Core Spatial Strategy.” 

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.35 pm)

Signed …………………………………….

The Mayor

AN

(Council No. 2)

24.4.13


